B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

Meeting held: 30th November 2005

Present:


Chair:
Councillor Cedwein Brown

Rothwell Town Council:
Councillor Margaret Talbot


Councillor Jones

Desborough Town Council
Councillor Kevin Kirkham

Burton Latimer Town Council:
Councillor Derek Zanger

Barton Seagrave Parish
Councillor Reg Barby

Council
Councillor Arthur Mitchelson


Councillor Margaret Mitchelson

Kettering Borough Council:
Councillor Maurice Bayes (also representing 


    Barton Seagrave Parish Council)


Councillor Christopher Groome


Councillor Ruth Groome (also representing


    Burton Latimer Town Council)


Councillor Pat Evans (also representing


    Burton Latimer Town Council)


Councillor Christopher Lamb (also 


    representing Burton Latimer Town Council 


    and Barton Seagrave Parish Council)


Councillor Alan Pote (also representing


    Rothwell Town Council)


Councillor Michael Tebbut (also representing


    Desborough Town Council)

Also Present:

Northamptonshire Police:
Sgt. Kevin Burton

Northamptonshire County
Tom Callaghan

Council
Chris Bond

Atkins
John Robinson

Kettering Borough Council
Martin Hammond (Deputy Chief Executive)



Anne Ireson (Forum Administrator)

Rural Forum 
Councillor K A'Ness

05.A6TF.23
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Dearing, Whyte, Bindley (Desborough) and Cox (Burton Latimer).

05.A6TF.24
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the A6 Towns Forum held on 28th September 2005 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

05.A6TF.25
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor R Groome declared a personal interest in item 8 on the agenda as a board member of the PCT.

05.A6TF.26
POLICE REPORT


Sgt. Kevin Burton was welcomed to the meeting and presented the crime statistics for the Northern Police Area.


Debate was held on the following issues:-

· Police attendance at Town Council meetings

· Burton Latimer detection rates, which were lower than other A6 towns

· The monitoring of offences following the change in licensing legislation

· The need for the police to work with the Chambers of Trade in the A6 Towns

· Junction 7 on the A14

Sgt. Kevin Burton was thanked for his attendance.

05.A6TF.27
HIGHWAYS ISSUES


Tom Callaghan, Chris Bond and John Robinson were welcomed to the meeting.


The debate is summarised as follows:-


Glendon Road, Rothwell


It was reported that there was a need for a weight restriction order on HGV's travelling into Rothwell.  It was noted that the County Council was looking into this matter and what restrictions could be imposed

AGREED
that an update would be brought to the next meeting of the Forum on a raft of weight restrictions to be imposed as part of the North Kettering Business Area.

Junction 7 - A14


It was reported that the above junction was considered to be dangerous due to inadequate signage and road markings.  The traffic lights were also felt to be confusing.  It was noted that the Highways Agency were responsible for this junction and would be looking into the junction layout and how it was currently operating.  The County Council would liaise directly with the Highways Agency.  Any overhead signage would have to be paid for by the Highways Agency.


Glendon Road Roundabout


The Glendon Road roundabout and junction were considered to be extremely confusing and dangerous with many lanes converging and closely spaced traffic lights.  It was felt that signage was also inadequate at this roundabout and junction.


Weight Restrictions and Signage - Burton Latimer and Barton Seagrave


It was noted that weight restrictions were now in place.  Problems did, however, still exist because old signs directing HGVs down Station Road in Burton Latimer to Weetabix and Alumasc had not been removed,


The Forum was advised that current works associated with the Morrisons development had yet to be adopted and that there were some issues still to be resolved, including signage.

AGREED
that a briefing note on progress with Morrisons regarding signage be circulated with the minutes of the meeting.


Burton Latimer


It was felt that a walkabout would be advisable in Burton Latimer with Borough, town and county councillors and officers from the County Council and Atkins.

AGREED
that this could be arranged through Burton Latimer Town Council.

Polwell Lane/Altendiez Way


It was reported that this junction had suffered numerous accidents since it was opened in September.  Most of the accidents had fortunately been minor in nature.  However, it was felt that better signage and warning of the sharp bend in Polwell Lane would help in this respect.  It was felt that a 30 mph speed limit in Polwell Lane should be extended to cover the junction.


The Forum was advised that the County Council were aware of the problems association with the change of priorities in this location.


Woodlands Avenue/Barton Road Junction


It was reported that this junction continued to suffer from many minor accidents, mainly caused by  traffic turning right from Woodlands Avenue into Barton Road.  It was very difficult to turn right in this location due to the heavy traffic on Barton Road.


It was noted that this issue was regularly raised with the County Council.  A scheme had been planned, but was costly.  Bids had been made through the minor works scheme, but the way this budget was allocated would be subject to change.  It was felt that some improvements were likely as a result of planned development at the end of Yateley Drive.


Bridleway/Bridge - Cranford to Burton Latimer


It was reported that there was a need to revive discussions regarding this location.  It was noted that an update would be given directly to Burton Latimer Town Council.


Developer Signs


It was reported that excessive signage was evident in respect of housing developments.  The signage often remained in place long after all houses were occupied.


It was noted that the County and Borough Council's worked together in respect of enforcement and that incidences should be reported to either authority's enforcement officer.  However, such signs were authorised for a short period of time.

AGREED
that a briefing note on rules and legality of developer signs would be brought back to a future meeting

Street Furniture and Flashing Signs


Questions were asked regarding street furniture and the provision of flashing speed signs.  It was reported that a flashing sign on the A14 at Rothwell was not working.  It was noted that the provision of street furniture was strictly controlled.  Flashing speed signs should not be concealed by tree foliage.  Signs could be requested by filling in a form of request, which would then be assessed alongside other requests received.  However, town and parish councils could pay for flashing speed signs if they so wished, although the costs were in the region of £8-10,000.


Programme of Road Improvements


It was noted that the programme presented at the last meeting of the Forum was now virtually complete and dates for works had been arranged.  The programme was available on the County Council's website.  Any requests for works should be directed to John Robinson of Atkins.


Public Utility Street Works


Problems with poor reinstatement of such works were reported.  It was noted that the County Council kept its own records and made regular inspections.  Public utility companies were required to give notice of planned works, the length of notice depending on size of works.  A particular problem with cable ducting work in Barton Seagrave was noted.


Neighbourhood Cleanliness


It was noted that the green machine could not be used on unadopted roads.  Overhanging trees or litter problems should be reported to Kettering Borough Council.


Tom Callaghan, Chris Bond and John Robinson were thanked for their attendance.  It was agreed that it would be useful if they could attend the Forum on a six-monthly basis.

05.A6TF.28
TOWN AND PARISH COUNCIL FUNDING


An update on the current consultation exercise was given.  It was noted that 21 out of 26 towns and parishes had responded to date.  A report was due to be considered by the Executive Committee on 7th December 2005.

05.A6TF.29
PRIMARY CARE TURSTS POTENTIAL MERGER UPDATE


A briefing paper was submitted which gave an update on the current position.  It was noted that a strong case had been presented for two PCTs in the county and that the Strategic Health Authority would now be consulting on two options.


Debate was held on the potential merger and it was felt that there was a strong case for supporting two PCTs in the County.

RESOLVED
that the A6 Towns Forum support that there continues to be one PCT for the north of the County on the grounds of co-terminosity and minimum disruption to the delivery of service.

05.A6TF.30
NEWSROUND

Barton Seagrave
The concerns regarding the junction of Polwell Lane/Altendiez way continued.

Desborough
The fireworks night at the end of October had been very successful.   The Gala night and switch on of the Christmas Lights had been enjoyed by all.

Rothwell
There were still ongoing problems with a complaint from a resident about the seat in Glendon Road.  The Gala night was planned for Friday 2nd December.  The Christmas lights were now on.



Following a spate of break-ins at Spring Gardens an investigation had been carried out and replacement windows were planned to be installed in early 2007.  However the locks had not yet been replaced as promised.



AGREED
that the Borough Council would look into replacing the locks as soon as possible.



It was reported that the gate at Shotwell Mill Lane was locked each night by a resident.  However a lock had now been put on the small pedestrian gate which could result in someone being locked out.



AGREED that the Borough Council remove the lock.

05.A6TF.31
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS


The following items were agreed

· Fire service potential merger (Kevin Hedges)


(requested by Margaret Talbot, Rothwell Town Council)

· PCT update


(requested by Councillor R Groome)

· Merger of Police Forces

· Merger of planning units in North Northamptonshire


(requested by Councillor C Groome)
05.A6TF.32
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


Discussion was held on disabled access to Kettering Town Centre following the recent resolution by the Executive Committee.


It was noted that the consultation survey had been carried out by Ability Northants.  An experimental order was planned, which would enable further consultation on how the arrangements were working before a permanent order was made.  It was noted that ten additional disabled parking spaces would be created in the Wadcroft Car Park.

05.A6TF.33
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting of the Forum would be held on 8th February 2006.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.55 pm)

Signed ..........................................................

Chair

AI

A6 Towns Forum No. 1
30.11.05


